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SUBURBAN LIBRARY COOPERATIVE

44750 Delco Blvd
Sterling Heights, Michigan 48313

Board Meeting

January 29, 2009 
I. The meeting was called to order at 7:04 p.m. at the office of the Suburban Library Cooperative by 


Mark Wollenweber, Chairperson.


Trustees present:
Diane Barr (Armada), Barbara Brown (Clinton-Macomb), 





Frank Sosnowski (Harper Woods), Dick Runels (MacDonald), 




Michael Keith (Roseville), Ron Black (Shelby), 




Mark Wollenweber (St. Clair Shores), Nancy Todorovich (Sterling Heights), 




Frank Pasternak (Warren)


Staff present:

Sharon W Hupp (Suburban Library Cooperative)






Darlene Radcliffe (Suburban Library Cooperative)


Guests:

Joe Brandenburg, Buss & Company
II. Approval of the Agenda.
Runels motioned to approve the amended Agenda, supported by Pasternak. Motion carried.
III. Approval of the Minutes.
Motion made by Runels to approve the December 18, 2009 Minutes, supported by Pasternak. Motion carried.

IV. Member Library concerns. 
None.
V. Public Participation.


None.
VI. Action Items.
A. Approval of the Bills 
Runels moved to approve the December bills, supported by Pasternak.  Motion carried.

B. Audit Report
Joe Brandenburg, Auditor from Buss & Company, gave an overview of the audit report and answered questions from Board Members. 

Motion made by Pasternak to accept to file the Audit Report, seconded by Black.  Motion carried.
C. Budget Report
The General Fund shows an excess of expenditures over revenues because SLC has not received state aid yet.  The state aid report has been submitted.

Motion made by Pasternak to approve the Budget Report, seconded by Black.  Motion carried.

D. Investment/Finance Committee Report
Depreciation, Maintenance and Catalog accounts need to be displayed as amortized items each month.

The Committee asked the Board to give them authority to shift funds out of Ambassador Investment.  The Board has given the Investment Committee prior authority to recommend and transfer funds in “the best interest of the Cooperative” as CDs come due.

Federal Home Loan Bank Bond will be redeemed starting April 15, 2009 and payback will be one year, not 32 months as previously stated, and will be completely retired within one year.  These funds will help pay for the RFID project.

Motion made by Runels to receive and file the Investment Report, seconded by Pasternak.  Motion carried.

E. FY2009 Shared System Revised Budget
The budget has been balanced without requiring a transfer from reserves.  It assumes that both Troy Public Library and Macomb County Library will have withdrawn from the system by the end of June.  The loss of user fees is partly offset by savings in Internet charges. 

Expenses were reduced as follows:

System maintenance:  $25,055 (Actual FY09 cost.)

Operating Costs:  $20,000 (FY08 expenditures were $18,000)

Internet:  $8,244 (TPL & MCL savings)

Cataloguing:  $52,363 (FY2009 budget included a $40,000 for authority control.  This was a one-time charge paid in FY08.)

Salaries and Benefits: Increased by $22,695.  (Budget did not include staff increases.)
The Budget needs to be revisited next August to be sure that the budget is in balance.
Motion made by Barr to approve the FY2009 Shared System Revised Budget, seconded by Black.  Motion carried.

F. FY2010 System user Fee
The preliminary FY10 budget is based on data for year-end FY08 and 1Qtr. FY09.  The budget for system operations comes to $924,316, including $100,000 for depreciation /capital replacement.  With 153 system users, the cost per user is $6,041.  The user fee for FY09 is $4,600 per user.

Two possibilities for significant additional savings were discussed and will be followed up on: 

1. Lower Sirsi Dynix maintenance fees since system now has 25% fewer users
2. Indentifying an alternative source for catalog records

FY2010 System user Fee (continued)
We also hope to eliminate overtime by moving to an “on-call” system for evenings and weekends and considering reductions in staff hours.

The preliminary budget was presented to the Shared Technology Committee and then to the Council.  Committee members agreed that absorbing a $1,441 increase in per user fees in one year was not feasible and that the deficit would need to be covered by reserve funds.

The reserve fund has a balance of $1.7M.  However, the RFID project will absorb $1.4M over the next two fiscal years, leaving a “cushion” of about $300K.  This raises the issue of whether the reserve fund can continue to be built up for future major improvements.

There was consensus that the user fee should be increased over the next two to three years to cover the operating costs of the Shared System.

There is a concern that the current fee structure ($ / user) makes system membership quite expensive for the larger libraries.  The committee agreed that researching alternative funding models is a priority.

The Board agreed to table the decision to increase user fees at this time until we receive a response back from Sirsi regarding a reduction of maintenance fees.
G. Delivery Services 
There were three responses to the SLC Delivery Request for Proposal.  Prices are cited as both cost per stop and cost per week. Sorting is not included in the per stop rate, SLC will do the sorting.  All three bids are for a closed system.

Company

  Per Stop
      Per Week
Yrs. In Business
Quality Cartage
$16
$2,240

15

Red Hot Delivery
$15.43
$2,160

6

City Wheels

$11
$1,540

13

City Wheels references were called and they received excellent recommendations from reputable companies.  City Wheels will start delivery on February 2, 2009. 

Renovations to our offices to accommodate a sorting and training area are being designed. Once City Wheels establishes their routes, sorting staff arrangements will be formalized. 

Motion made by Runels to accept the bid from City Wheels at $11.00 per stop, seconded by Brown.  Motion carried.

H. Objectives of the SLC Director
The Board and Director Sherry Hupp agreed to set priorities for the first six months of Ms. Hupp’s tenure as SLC Director.

Priorities:

Stabilize the Delivery Service. (Completed)

LBPH – Complete transfer to SLC. (In Process)

State Aid report for 2008 (Completed)

FY09 Budget – Revise to reflect changes in delivery, withdrawal of Macomb County & Troy Libraries from Shared System. (Completed)

Objectives of the SLC Director (Continued)
FY10 Budget – First draft (February board meeting)

Personnel Policies – Review and revise as necessary.

SLC Policies – Review and revise as necessary.

Staff – Review/ revise job descriptions.  Set up staff evaluation program.

Visit each member library – Schedule for March and April.
Items to add for consideration are staff continuing education and Trustee programs. Council of Directors also makes recommendations for the Board to consider.
VII. Information Items.
A. Update
The agreement for Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped is still under review. Wayne State has signed the contract with Macomb County, met with the staff at the library, but has not given the employees any new information.
The RFID Project is going more slowly than expected.  The second shipment of Group 1 RFID tags has just arrived and tagging materials is taking longer than planned at the libraries.  After conferring with Chris Frezza, I adjusted the payment schedule accordingly.

Revised Payment Schedule

Group 1

20-Jan-09
 $261,472 


20-Feb-09
 $126,360 


 

$387,832 

Group 2

15-May-09
 $222,798 

Group 3

1-Sep-09
 $258,732 

Group 4

1-Jan-10
 $264,782 

Group 5

1-Apr-10
 $113,749 



 

$1,635,725 

B.  Standards and Procedures Review 
Agenda Item tabled for the next Board Meeting.

The State Aid Report was submitted to the Library of Michigan, but needs the Board Chair’s signature to complete the certification process.

C.  State Aid FY09 & FY10 

The Governor’s budget for FY10 should be published by mid February and the Governor may be considering eliminating the Department of HAL. The Board requested Hupp to draft a letter to area legislators regarding state aid.
D.  Other

Trustee Workshop on how to talk to Legislatures will be scheduled for an evening in March.  
E. Items for February Agenda

RFID, LBPH, Strategic Plan, State Aid (letter)
VIII. Next meeting date 

The next Board Meeting is Thursday, February 26, 7:00 p.m. at the Suburban Library Cooperative.
IX. Adjournment



Pasternak moved to adjourn at 8:15 p.m., supported by Todorovich.  Motion carried.







Respectfully submitted:







Nancy Todorovich, 






Secretary
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